

# **Invitation for Bid No. 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles**

Due Date: June 3, 2025

Time: 2:00 PM Local Time

Submittal Location: Union County Government Center

Procurement Department 500 N. Main Street, Suite 709

Monroe, NC 28112

## **Procurement Contact:**

Vicky Watts, CLGPO Senior Procurement Specialist 704.283.3601 vicky.watts@unioncountync.gov

## Contents

1	Not	tice of Advertisement4	
2	Bid	Submission6	
	2.1	BID SUBMISSION DEADLINE	6
	2.2	BID DELIVERY REQUIREMENTS	
	2.3	BID QUESTIONS	
	2.4	BID ADDENDUM	
3	Ins	tructions	
	3.1	COMMUNICATIONS	7
	3.2	BIDDERS ACKNOWLEDMENT	7
	3.3	DUPLICATE BIDS	7
	3.4	BID SIGNATURES	7
	3.5	BIDDERS RESPONSIBILITIES	7
4	Int	roduction8	
	4.1	COUNTY	8
	4.2	PURPOSE	
	4.3	NOTICE OF FEDERAL FUNDING	
5	Sco	ppe8	
	5.1	Make and Model	8
	5.2	"LIKE MODEL"	
	5.3	Pricing	
	5.4	TRANSPORTATION AND IDENTIFICATION	
	5.5	DELIVERY	
	5.6	AUTHORIZED RESELLER	
	5.7	WARRANTY	10
	5.8	QUALITY ACCEPTANCE INSPECTION	
	5.9	VEHICLE LINK	10
	5.10	RETURN POLICY	10
6	Spe	ecifications	
	6.1	GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS	10
	6.2	SUV SPECIFICATIONS	10
	6.3	TRUCK SPECIFICATIONS	
	6.4	DEALER EMBLEM	
	6.5	GENERAL WARRANTY REQUIREMENTS	
	6.6	Pre-Delivery Service Requirements	
	6.7	LIENS, ENCUMBRANCES AND TITLE	
	6.8	OPERATORS MANUAL	
	6.9 6.10	Product Specifications	
	6.11	REFERENCES	
	6.12	SOSID	
	6.13	SUBCONTRACTOR	
	6.14	DELIVERY AND CHARGES.	
7		aluation of Bids and Award Procedures15	
	7.1	BID Information	15
	7.2	TERMS OF SUBMISSION	15
	7.3	EVALUATION OF BIDS	16
	7.4	Bid Award	
	7.5	APPLICATION OF NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTES	17

8	Ger	neral Conditions and Requirements17	
	8.1	MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR BIDDERS	1′
	8.2	TERMS AND CONDITIONS	
	8.3	IFB Expenses	1′
	8.4	CERTIFICATION	1′
	8.5	FINANCIAL INFORMATION	18
	8.6	CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS	18
	8.7	COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS	18
	8.8	EXCEPTION TO THE IFB	
	8.9	MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID	18
	8.10	CONTRACT COMMENCEMENT	19
	8.11	DISPUTES	
	8.12	RIGHT OF CANCELLATION	
	8.13	EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY	
	8.14	MINORITY AND SMALL BUSINESS PARTICIPATION PLAN	
	8.15	LICENSES	
	8.16	E-Verify	
	8.17	Insurance	
	8.18	INDEMNIFICATION	22
9	Apj	pendix A – Bid Form	
1(	) Ap	pendix B – Bid Submission Form	
11	1 Ap	pendix C – Addendum and Anti-Collusion Form	
12	2 Apj	pendix D – FTA Government-Wide Debarment and Suspension	
13	3 Ap	pendix E - Federal Certification and Restrictions on Lobbying27	
14	4 Apj	pendix F – Federal Transit Administration Requirements28	

## 1 NOTICE OF ADVERTISEMENT

# Union County, North Carolina IFB No. 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

Sealed bids for Transportation Fleet Vehicles will be received by the Union County Procurement and Contract Management Department *until* **2:00 PM local time on June 3, 2025** at the Union County Government Center, Procurement and Contract Management Department, 500 North Main Street, Suite 709, Monroe, NC 28112, at which time the bids will be opened and read aloud. **Late bids will not be accepted**.

Union County, North Carolina, through the Transportation Department, is soliciting bids from qualified companies for Fleet Vehicles as described in this solicitation.

If a Bid is sent by mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope containing the Bid shall be enclosed in a separate package plainly marked on the outside with the notation "**BID ENCLOSED** – **2025-042**" and shall be addressed to Union County Procurement Department, Attn: Vicky Watts, 500 North Main Street, Suite 709, Monroe, NC 28112.

Copies of the solicitation may be obtained from the locations listed below:

- 1. Download the Solicitation Documents from the Union County website: https://www.unioncountync.gov/departments/bids-procurement/current-bids
- 2. Download the Solicitation Documents from the State of North Carolina eVP website: <a href="https://evp.nc.gov/solicitations/">https://evp.nc.gov/solicitations/</a> (Search County of Union)

All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be submitted in writing to the Procurement contact person listed on the cover page (<u>vicky.watts@unioncountync.gov</u>). Deadline for questions is May 20, 2025 at 3:00 PM local time.

Bidders are required to comply with the non-collusion requirements set forth in the Bidding Documents.

The County reserves the right to reject any and/or all bids, including, without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional bids. The County also reserves the right to waive informalities and request clarification as needed.

The work performed under the resulting contract will be financed, in part, by grants provided under programs of the Federal Transit Administration. Citations to federal law, regulation, and guidance references include, but are not limited to, the Master Agreement FTA MA (31), dated May 2, 2024, FTA Circular 4220.1F, dated November 1, 2008; "Best Practices Procurement Manual", updated October 2016; 49 CFR Part 18 (State and Local Governments) and 49 CFR Part 19 (Institutions of Higher Education, Hospitals, and Other Non-Profit Organizations) and any subsequent amendments or revisions thereto.

This procurement may be made using State of North Carolina and/or the Federal Transit Administration financial assistance grants awarded UCT. The successful supplier shall be required to comply with all applicable state and federal laws, regulations, and special terms and conditions of the grant agency(ies).

Union County reserves the right to reject any or all bids, including without limitation, nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced, or conditional Bids. Owner further reserves the right

to reject the Bid and Bidder whom they find, after reasonable inquiry and evaluation, to not be responsible. Owner may also reject the Bid and Bidder if the Owner believes that it would not be in the best interest of the Project to make an award to that Bidder. Owner also reserves the right to waive all informalities and technicalities not involving price, time, or changes in the Work and to negotiate, as allowed by law, contract terms with the Successful Bidder.

\*\*End of Advertisement\*\*

#### 2 BID SUBMISSION

#### 2.1 BID SUBMISSION DEADLINE

Sealed bids are to be received by the Union County Procurement and Contract Management Department for Transportation Fleet Vehicles *until* <u>June 3, 2025 at 2:00 PM local time</u> at the Union County Government Center, 500 North Main Street, Suite 709, Monroe, NC 28112. Late bids will not be accepted.

#### 2.2 BID DELIVERY REQUIREMENTS

All Bids must be in a <u>sealed</u> box or opaque envelope plainly marked as follows:

[Name of Vendor Submitting Bid] IFB No. 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

Attention: Vicky Watts

Your company name and the solicitation number <u>must be visible on the delivery</u> <u>box/envelope.</u> Ship, Mail, or Hand Deliver to the following address:

Union County Government Center **Procurement and Contract Management Department**500 North Main Street, Suite 709

Monroe, NC 28112

Attention: Vicky Watts

Electronic (email) or facsimile submissions will not be accepted.

There is no expressed or implied obligation for Union County to reimburse firms for any expenses incurred in preparing Bids in response to this request.

Union County reserves the right to reject any or all Bids, to waive technicalities and to make such selection deemed in its best interest. Union County, at its sole discretion, reserves the right to supplement, amend, substitute or otherwise modify this IFB at any time, to cancel this IFB with or without the substitution of another IFB, and to issue additional request for information.

#### 2.3 BID QUESTIONS

Bid questions will be due on or before <u>May 20, 2025 at 3:00 PM</u> local time. The primary purpose of this is to provide participating Vendors with the opportunity to ask questions, in writing, related to the IFB.

Submit questions by email to Vicky Watts at <a href="vicky.watts@unioncountync.gov">vicky.watts@unioncountync.gov</a> by the deadline shown above. (Do not send question in a graph or Excel sheet format.) The email subject line should be identified as follows: <a href="Questions for IFB 2025-042 TransportationFleet Vehicles">Questions for IFB 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles</a>. All questions and answers may be posted as addenda on the County

Website and the North Carolina eVP Website as indicated on the Advertisement Page of this solicitation.

#### 2.4 BID ADDENDUM

Union County may modify the IFB prior to the date fixed for submission of Bids by the issuance of an addendum. It is the bidder's responsibility to periodically check the County's website until the posted Bid Deadline to obtain any issued addenda.

Should an Offeror find discrepancies or omissions in this IFB, or any other documents provided by Union County, the Offeror should immediately notify the County of such potential discrepancy in writing via email as noted above.

Any addenda to these documents shall be issued in writing. No oral statements, explanations, or commitments by anyone shall be of effect unless incorporated in the written addenda. Receipt of Addenda shall be acknowledged by the Offeror on <u>Appendix</u> C Addendum and Anti-Collusion Form.

#### 3 INSTRUCTIONS

#### 3.1 COMMUNICATIONS

All communications, any modifications, clarifications, amendments, questions, responses or any other matters related to the Invitation for Bid (IFB) must be made only through the Procurement Contact noted on the cover of this IFB. A violation of this provision is cause for the County to reject a Company's bid. No contact regarding this document with the Union County Board of County Commissioners or other County employees is permitted and may be grounds for disqualification.

#### 3.2 BIDDERS ACKNOWLEDMENT

The Bid will remain subject to acceptance for 120 days after the Bid Opening, or for such longer period of time that Bidder may agree to in writing upon request of Owner.

#### 3.3 DUPLICATE BIDS

No more than one (1) bid from any Bidder will be considered by the County. In the event that multiple bids are submitted in violation of this provision, the County will have the right to determine which bid will be considered, or at its sole option, reject all such multiple bids.

#### 3.4 BID SIGNATURES

An authorized company official must sign Bids. Each signature represents binding commitment upon the Bidder to provide the goods and/or services offered to the County if the Bidder is determined to be the lowest responsive, responsible Bidder.

#### 3.5 BIDDERS RESPONSIBILITIES

The Bidder must be capable, either as a firm or a team, of providing all parts as described herein. Exclusion of any parts or services for this Bid may serve as cause for rejection.

The successful Bidder will be responsible for all work in this solicitation whether they are provided or performed by the successful Bidder. Further, the County will consider the

successful Bidder to be the sole point of contact with regard to contractual matters, including payment of any and all charges resulting from the cost of any contract.

#### 4 INTRODUCTION

#### 4.1 COUNTY

Union County, North Carolina (population 257,682) is located in the central, southern piedmont. The County provides its citizens with a full array of services that include public safety, water/wastewater utilities and sanitation, human services, cultural and recreational activities, and general government administration.

#### 4.2 PURPOSE

Union County, North Carolina, through Human Services Transportation Division, is soliciting bids from qualified companies for Fleet Vehicles as described in this solicitation.

## 4.3 NOTICE OF FEDERAL FUNDING

The work performed under the resulting contract will be financed, in part, by grants provided under programs of the Federal Transit Administration. Citations to federal law, regulation, and guidance references include, but are not limited to, the Master Agreement FTA MA (20), dated October 1, 2013, FTA Circular 4220.1F, dated November 1, 2008; "Best Practices Procurement Manual", updated March 13, 1999 with revisions through October 2005; 49 CFR Part 18 (State and Local Governments) and 49 CFR Part 19 (Institutions of Higher Education, Hospitals, and Other Non-Profit Organizations) and any subsequent amendments or revisions thereto.

This procurement may be made using State of North Carolina and/or the Federal Transit Administration financial assistance grants awarded UCT. The successful supplier shall be required to comply with all applicable state and federal laws, regulations, and special terms and conditions of the grant agency(ies).

#### 5 SCOPE

By submitting a bid, the Vendor agrees to meet all stated requirements in this section, as well as any other specifications, requirements, and terms and conditions stated in this IFB. If a Vendor is unclear about a requirement or specification or believes a change in a requirement would allow for Union County to receive a better bid, the Vendor is encouraged to submit these items in the form of a question during the question-and-answer period in accordance with Section 2.4. No exceptions will be accepted at bid opening. All exceptions should be submitted by the question deadline.

#### 5.1 MAKE AND MODEL

Union County desires to purchase two (2) midsize Chevrolet Traverse SUVs or "Like Model", and one (1) Chevrolet Colorado Truck or "Like Model" for the Transportation Fleet.

Manufacturer's name and model/catalog numbers used are for the sole purpose of identification and to establish the general quality level desired. Such references are not intended to be restrictive, and comparable products of other manufacturers will be

considered. However, Vendors are cautioned that any deviation from provided specifications must be pointed out and the nature of the deviation described on a separate piece of paper attached to its bid.

#### 5.2 "LIKE MODEL"

If a "like model" is being proposed, please email complete product specifications to Vicky Watts, <u>vicky.watts@unioncountync.gov</u>, no later than **3:00 PM local time May 20, 2025.** The email subject line should read: "Like Model" for IFB 2025-040 Transportation Fleet Vehicles. After review by County staff, the decision to accept or reject the proposed "Like Model" will be issued by Addendum.

#### 5.3 PRICING

The Vendor shall provide a complete offering for each vehicle requested to include the following information:

- 1. Model name
- 2. Model Number
- 3. Vehicle Description and Configurations
- 4. Contract Price
- 5. Model Year

#### 5.4 TRANSPORTATION AND IDENTIFICATION

The Vendor shall deliver Free-On-Board (FOB) Destination to Union County location with all transportation costs and miscellaneous fees included in Vendor's total bid price.

#### 5.5 DELIVERY

Vendors shall be required to deliver vehicles to Union County Fleet Management, 610 Patton Avenue, Monroe, NC 28110.

- Delivery time Shall be expressed in number of calendar days required to make delivery after receipt of a Purchase Order. All Vehicles must be delivered within the number of days previously agreed upon by the Vendor and County. Failure to deliver within the previously agreed upon time period may result default of the contract.
- 2. If delivery will not be made within the delivery time, the Vendor is required to notify the County in writing within one (1) Business Day of when Vendor knows the delivery shall not be made within the delivery time. This notification must include the reasons for the delay and the latest date the Vehicle shall be delivered. The County will approve or reject the delay.

#### 5.6 AUTHORIZED RESELLER

The Vendor shall be authorized by the manufacturer to distribute or resell the products and/or maintenance offered in this IFB. The Vendor shall provide with its bid response a signed statement from the manufacturer confirming authorization. Failure to provide this statement shall constitute sufficient grounds for rejection of Vendor's offer, at the discretion of Union County.

#### 5.7 WARRANTY

The manufacturer's standard warranty shall apply. Vendors shall include a copy of the manufacturer's standard warranty with the bid response.

#### 5.8 QUALITY ACCEPTANCE INSPECTION

It is the responsibility of Union County to inspect all materials, supplies and equipment upon delivery to ensure compliance with the Contract requirements and specifications.

Invoices may not be paid by the County until an inspection has occurred, and the goods accepted.

#### 5.9 VEHICLE LINK

Vendors shall submit with the bid a vendor link to the vehicles being offered.

#### **5.10 RETURN POLICY**

Vendor shall accept merchandise returns from the County for a period of thirty (30) business days after delivery. Vendor shall provide full credit or full refund to the County, whichever the County requests, within thirty (30) business days on all returns of ordered product that are in original packaging and in re-sellable condition. The Vendor shall not charge for return fees for inaccuracies or other errors on the part of the Vendor.

#### 6 SPECIFICATIONS

#### 6.1 GENERAL SPECIFICATIONS

The specifications herein describe current model year production vehicles that shall be new, unused, and not a demo type, with no concealed damages and equivalent in style, quality, and appointments to those offered to the general public. The vehicles shall be supplied with all equipment and accessories indicated as standard equipment in the manufacturers' published literature, except for those accessories and equipment where furnishing such would conflict with a specific requirement otherwise called for herein. In such cases, the specific requirement herein takes precedence. Changes in standard equipment that the manufacturer may make after bid opening shall have no effect on the equipment included in vehicles delivered in response to this bid unless the County, at its sole option, elects to accept the changes. Vendor must be officially authorized to offer all makes and models included in its bid.

#### 6.2 SUV SPECIFICATIONS

Standard Chevrolet Traverse SUV Package which must include the following:

- 1. Exterior color: White
- 2. Body Style: SUV
- 3. Four (4) passenger doors with rear lift gate
- 4. Automatic Transmission
- 5. EcoBoost style / comparable engine or naturally aspirated V6
- 6. Gasoline vehicles only
- 7. AWD or electronically switched 4x4
- 8. Rear backup camera

- 9. Remote keyless entry
- 10. Power windows
- 11. Power locks
- 12. Traction control
- 13. Bluetooth / Handsfree calling & radio
- 14. Cruise control
- 15. Power steering
- 16. Traction control
- 17. Rear window defroster
- 18. Airbags
- 19. Towing package/capability
- 20. Brand New
- 21. Two sets of keys
- 22. Standard warranty

#### 6.3 TRUCK SPECIFICATIONS

Standard Chevrolet Colorado Truck Package which must include the following:

- 1. Exterior color: White/silver
- 2. Body Style: Truck with Short bed
- 3. Four (4) passenger doors (extended or crew cab)
- 4. Automatic or Manual Transmission
- 5. V8
- 6. Gasoline vehicles only
- 7. AWD or 4x4
- 8. Rear backup camera
- 9. Remote keyless entry
- 10. Power windows
- 11. Power locks
- 12. Bluetooth / or Apple CarPlay radio
- 13. Cruise control
- 14. Towing package
- 15. Brand New
- 16. Two (2) sets of keys or Two (2) Key Fobs
- 17. Standard warranty

#### 6.4 DEALER EMBLEM

No decals or markings of any type pertaining to advertisement or identification of Vendor shall be allowed on or in any vehicle delivered under this Contract.

#### 6.5 GENERAL WARRANTY REQUIREMENTS

In addition to Section 5.6 Warranty above, the following general warranty requirements shall apply to all Vehicles provided under the Contract.

1. The Vendor shall warrant the Vehicle and related Options and/or Aftermarket Components against parts failure or malfunction due to design, construction or installation errors, defective workmanship, and missing or incorrect parts. Warranty service shall be available within the State of North Carolina and shall be honored by all the manufacturer's Dealers in the State of North Carolina.

- 2. The Authorized User Shall be responsible for any Vehicles procured under the Contract requiring warranty service, unless otherwise agreed upon by the Vendor. Upon Authorized User request, the Vendor may provide delivery and/or pickup service. Any fee for such service is at the discretion of the Vendor and must be agreed upon by the Authorized User prior to service.
- 3. The warranty period for all coverage shall begin on the date the Vehicle is put in service by the Authorized User. The Authorized User may request a delayed warranty start date when the in-service date is after the delivery date of the Vehicle to the Authorized User. Delayed warranty forms are to be provided with the required motor Vehicle paperwork. Where Vehicles develop Chronic Failures during the warranty period, Vendor Shall extend the warranty period following correction of such failures, for a period of time equal to the period of time the Vehicle was out of service.
- 4. The vendor shall be responsible for all warranty claims related to the Vehicle, including Aftermarket Components, as provided by the Vendor at the time of delivery. All components supplied by the Vendor shall be included and covered by the basic Vehicle or Aftermarket Component warranty. Original Equipment Manufacturer (OEM) replacement parts are to be new, not remanufactured, unless the OEM has specified that a replacement part be remanufactured, or prior approval has been granted by the Authorized User. All warranties Shall cover all labor and parts replacement during the warranty period. Normal wear and tear items Shall be warranted and be of OEM quality or higher. Service Shall the warranty. The Vendor Shall furnish with each repaired Vehicle an information sheet that indicates the type of warranty work performed, parts replaced, and number of labor hours involved.
- 5. Any warranty requirements included in the Authorized User Specifications are considered minimum. If a minimum warranty requirement is not stated in the Authorized User shall guarantee such equipment against defective materials and workmanship for a period of one (1) year from the in-service date, with no mileage limitation. If the manufacturer's standard warranty exceeds the warranty stated in the Authorized User Specifications, or the minimum one (1) year warranty stated herein, then the manufacturer's standard warranty Shall apply.
- 6. Whenever extended warranty packages are being offered by the OEM or the Vendor at "No Additional Charge," the extended warranty packages shall be extended to all Contract purchases during the time period that the extended
- 7. All Vehicle Warranties, including extended warranties, shall be provided in Written or electronic form to the Authorized User.

#### 6.6 PRE-DELIVERY SERVICE REQUIREMENTS

All vehicles shall be properly serviced and in proper operating condition, with all mechanical and appearance defects corrected, when delivered to the County. Vendor shall perform final checks and service, in addition to any prior factory servicing, on each vehicle ordered, as follows:

1. Have the OEM's recommended pre-delivery service completed.

- 2. Check all fluid levels to ensure that they are filled to the manufacturer's recommended capacity. (Crankcase, differential, battery, radiator, power steering, transmission, etc.)
- 3. All vehicles must contain no less than ¼ tank of fuel as indicated by the fuel gauge at time of delivery, except for vehicles and equipment with tanks over thirty-five (35) gallons in capacity, in which case the vehicle must contain a minimum of ten (10) gallons of fuel. The fuel light must NOT be illuminated.
- 4. Have permanent antifreeze to protect it at a level of -34 °F. Only a low silicate type anti-freeze Shall be used for Vehicles having diesel engines.
- 5. Be clean, lubricated, serviced, with the fuel gauge registering no less than one half full, all adjustments completed, all components fully functional and operational, and the Vehicle in "road ready" condition.
- 6. Adjustment of engine to proper operating conditions.
- 7. All tires inflated to manufacturer's recommended pressure.
- 8. Be free from all Dealer signs/emblems, and the removal of all unnecessary tags, stickers, paper, etc.
- 9. Careful check to ensure proper operation of all mechanical and electrical features.
- 10. Careful check to ensure absence of appearance defects.
- 11. Include a copy of the OEM warranty and service policy with all warranty vouchers, certificates, and coupons. Delayed warranty forms are to be provided with the required motor Vehicle paperwork.
- 12. Have each Chassis, Body, and other applicable components identified with an identification tag that provides the OEM's name, Model, and individual serial number if applicable. Tags Shall be affixed in an accessible and readable position on the item.
- 13. If a Vehicle with a Body Upfit, include a bill of materials or line-setting ticket. The bill of materials shall list by part number, capacity, size or otherwise, all major components of the Vehicle (engine, frame, transmission, drive line, axles, alternator, storage battery, fuel tank, etc.). The bill of materials Shall be at least as comprehensive as the OEM's line-set ticket.
- 14. If towed to the Authorized User for delivery, the towing device may not be attached in such a way that holes are drilled in the bumper of the Vehicle being towed. Drilling of holes in the Vehicle bumpers is not permitted. Any bumper damaged by a towing device shall be replaced by the Vendor at no charge to the Authorized User. If a Vehicle is being towed by another Vehicle, the Vehicle being towed must have the drive shaft disconnected to eliminate unnecessary mileage.
- Successful completion of a State of North Carolina Motor Vehicles Inspection prior to delivery.
- 16. A certificate of origin shall be furnished to the owner.
- 17. Back license plate brackets (or standard feature to securely attach plate) must be furnished and installed on all vehicles.

The Vendor is cautioned that failure to comply with the above service requirements shall constitute sufficient cause to terminate Vendor's contract for default.

Vendor shall secure a signed receipt from the Authorized User certifying delivery of a Vehicle and odometer reading. from Vehicles that have an odometer. In the event deficiencies are later noted and a properly signed receipt cannot be found, Vendor shall be responsible for certifying delivery and odometer reading.

To assure proper pre-delivery service, the Vendor shall provide, at time of delivery, a completed copy of the manufacturer's standard retail sale pre-delivery inspection form.

#### 6.7 LIENS, ENCUMBRANCES AND TITLE

Vendor represents that it owns and has good and marketable title to, and legal ownership of the goods, free and clear of any and all liens, security interests, pledges, mortgages, charges, limitations, claims, restrictions, rights of first refusal, rights of first offer, rights of first negotiation or other encumbrances of any kind or nature (collectively, "Encumbrances"). Upon delivery, without exception, the County will acquire from the Vendor legal and beneficial ownership of, good and marketable title to, and all rights to the goods to be sold to the County by the Vendor, free and clear of all Encumbrances. The Vendor shall, within ten (10) days after delivery deliver to the County if required by applicable law to establish or show evidence of ownership, any and all documents or certificates required to establish or show evidence of the County's ownership in the goods.

Prohibited Advertising or Marketing. The Vendor shall not suggest or imply in advertising or marketing materials that Vendor's goods or services are endorsed by the County. The restrictions on Vendor advertising or marketing materials under this Section shall survive the termination of this Contract.

#### 6.8 OPERATORS MANUAL

One (1) operator's manual for the specific make and model of vehicle shall be in each vehicle when delivered. No payment shall be made until such manual is supplied.

#### 6.9 **DEVIATIONS**

The nature of all deviations from the Specifications listed herein shall be clearly described by the Vendor. Otherwise, it will be considered that items offered by the Vendor are in strict compliance with the Specifications provided herein, and the successful Vendor shall be required to supply conforming goods. Deviations shall be explained in detail on an attached sheet. However, no implication is made or intended by the County that any deviation will be acceptable.

#### 6.10 PRODUCT SPECIFICATIONS

Vendors must include with their bid sufficient documentation to demonstrate the qualitative, functional, operational, organizational, and conformational equivalence of the bid item to the specified item. Provide product technical data/specification documents for each vehicle requested. Please do not include any sales or marketing brochures.

#### 6.11 REFERENCES

Vendors shall provide a minimum of three (3) references for which your company has supplied the exact model of equipment offered. The County may contact these users to

determine quality level of the offered equipment; as well as, but not limited to user satisfaction with Vendor performance. Information obtained may be considered in the evaluation of the bid. Include the following:

- Company Name
- Contact Name and Title
- Direct Phone Number
- Direct Email Address
- Date of Sale
- Vehicle(s) Make/Model

#### **6.12 SOSID**

Provide a North Carolina Secretary of State identification number (SOSID) which is evidence of authority to do business in the State of North Carolina.

#### 6.13 SUBCONTRACTOR

Subcontractors will not be accepted for this project.

#### 6.14 DELIVERY AND CHARGES

All bids shall include all delivery and/or freight charges to addresses specified in this document. No additional freight shall be charged at time of delivery. Risk of loss and/or damage shall be upon the seller until such time as goods have been physically delivered and received by the County.

#### 7 EVALUATION OF BIDS AND AWARD PROCEDURES

#### 7.1 BID INFORMATION

Bids must be made in strict conformance using the Invitation for Bid (IFB) forms provided herein. All blank spaces for bids must be filled in properly. Numbers must be written in ink or typewritten, and the completed forms shall be without erasures, lineation, or alterations. In accepting the bid, the County will assume that no alterations have been made, and if they appear afterward, they shall not be binding on the County.

All Bid Documents shall be signed by an individual who is authorized to contractually bind the company. The signature must indicate the title or position the individual holds in the agency or firm. Agencies or firms which sign contracts with the name of the agency or firm must provide the name of a corporate officer or executive director for signature validation by the County. All unsigned Bids will be disqualified. In submitting a Bid, Offeror affirms all statements contained in the bid are true and accurate.

#### 7.2 TERMS OF SUBMISSION

All material received from a person or company ("Respondent") in response to this solicitation shall become the property of Union County and will not be returned to the Respondent. Any and all costs incurred by a Respondent in preparing, submitting, or presenting submissions are the Respondent's sole responsibility and Union County shall not reimburse the Respondent. All responses to this solicitation will be considered a public record and subject to disclosure under applicable public records law.

Any material in a response which the Respondent considers a trade secret and exempt from disclosure as a public record under applicable law, including N.C.G.S. §§ 132-1.2 and 66-152, must be properly designated as a trade secret. In order to properly designate such material, the Respondent must: (i) submit any trade secret materials in a separate envelope, or file, from all other submitted material, being clearly marked as "Trade Secret – Confidential and Proprietary Information," and (ii) stamp the same trade secret/confidentiality designation on each page of the materials therein which contain trade secrets.

To the extent consistent with public records law, Union County will make reasonable efforts to maintain the confidential nature of trade secrets, as determined by Union County and subject to the conditions set forth herein. Respondent understands and agrees by submitting a response to this solicitation, that if a request is made to review or produce a copy of any information in the Respondent's materials which was properly labeled by the Respondent as a trade secret, Union County will notify the Respondent of the request and the date that such materials will be released to the requestor unless the Respondent obtains a court order enjoining that disclosure. If the Respondent fails to obtain the court order enjoining disclosure prior to that date, Respondent understands and agrees that Union County will release the requested information to the requestor on that date.

Furthermore, the Respondent also agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Union County and each of its officers, employees, and agents from all costs, damages, and expenses incurred in connection with refusing to disclose any material that has been designated as a trade secret by Respondent.

#### 7.3 EVALUATION OF BIDS

Qualified bids will be evaluated to determine the <u>lowest responsive</u>, <u>responsible bidder</u>, taking into consideration quality, performance, and the time specified in the bid for performance of the contract. Consideration of such factors as: price offered; quality of item offered; general reputation and performance capabilities of offeror; substantial conformity with specifications/other conditions set forth in the bid; suitability of articles for the intended use; related services needed; date of delivery and performance; and such other factors deemed by the County to be pertinent will be used in determining responsiveness and responsibility.

#### 7.4 BID AWARD

Award will be made to the lowest responsive and responsible bidder who meets the requirements listed in this bid document.

The County reserves the right to reject any and all bids, the right to waive informalities, and the right to disregard nonconforming or conditional bids or counter proposals. If the contract is to be awarded, it will be awarded to the lowest responsible, responsible bidder whose evaluation by the County indicates that the award will be in the best interest of County. The County shall have a period of 120 days after opening of bids in which to award the contract.

#### 7.5 APPLICATION OF NORTH CAROLINA GENERAL STATUTES

The General Statutes of North Carolina regarding purchasing and competitive bidding (G.S. § 143-129) are made a part herein and will govern the bidding process as applicable.

#### 8 GENERAL CONDITIONS AND REQUIREMENTS

#### 8.1 MINIMUM REQUIREMENTS FOR BIDDERS

Bids shall be considered only from companies normally engaged in performing the type of work specified in this solicitation. Union County, in its discretion, shall determine whether the evidence of responsibility and ability to perform is satisfactory.

The individual/firm warrants that he/she is fully qualified, with adequate personnel and experience, to undertake the services required. The Offeror shall also certify that insurance coverage that meets or exceeds industry standards for this type of work will be in force to mitigate risk during performance under the contract.

#### 8.2 TERMS AND CONDITIONS

All payroll taxes, liability and worker's compensation are the sole responsibility of the Offeror. The Offeror understands that an employer/employee relationship does not exist under this contract.

The County reserves the right to reject any and all bids, the right to waive informalities, and the right to disregard nonconforming or conditional bids or counter bids. It is the intention of Union County to execute a final, binding Contract with the successful Offeror which incorporates terms and conditions no less onerous than those appropriate to the engagement of a licensed contracting firm in connection with a project of this magnitude.

All bids submitted in response to this request shall become the property of Union County and as such, may be subject to public review.

#### 8.3 IFB EXPENSES

Expenses for developing the bids are entirely the responsibility of the vendor and shall not be chargeable in any way to the County.

#### 8.4 CERTIFICATION

In response to the IFB Request, the Contractor certifies the following:

- This bid is signed by an authorized representative of the firm;
- It can obtain insurance certificates as required within ten (10) calendar days after notice of award;
- All labor costs, direct and indirect, have been determined and included in the proposed cost; and
- The potential Contractor has read and understands the conditions set forth in this solicitation.

#### 8.5 FINANCIAL INFORMATION

The Bidder must have the following financial information readily available and have the ability to provide it to the County, without exception, within twenty-four (24) hours upon request during the bid certification process:

- 1. Annual audited financial reports for the past five (5) fiscal years;
- 2. Credit reports, credit bulletins, bank and vendor references, and any other
- 3. published statements by agencies that have been issued or published about the entity within the past five (5) years;
- 4. Indicate whether the Company (and/or predecessor, guarantor, or subcontractor) has declared bankruptcy within the last five (5) years;
- 5. Provide a description of the financial impact of any past or pending legal proceedings and judgments that could materially affect the Bidder's financial position or ability to provide service to the County.

#### 8.6 CONTRACTUAL OBLIGATIONS

The contents of this Bid and the commitments set forth in the Bid shall be considered contractual obligations, if a contract ensues. Failure to accept these obligations may result in cancellation of the award. All legally required terms and conditions shall be incorporated into final contract agreements with the selected Service

#### 8.7 COMPLIANCE WITH LAWS

Seller represents and warrants that the performance of this order and the furnishing of goods or services required shall be in accordance with the applicable standards, provisions and stipulations of all pertinent Federal, State or County laws, rules, regulations, resolutions and ordinances including but not limited to the Fair Labor Standards Act, the Equal Employment Opportunity rules and regulations and the Occupational Safety and Health Acts.

#### 8.8 EXCEPTION TO THE IFB

An "exception" is defined as the Service Provider's inability or unwillingness to meet a term, condition, specification, or requirement in the manner specified in the IFB. All exceptions taken must be identified and explained in writing and must specifically reference the relevant section(s) of this IFB. Other than exceptions that are stated in compliance with this Section, each Bid shall be deemed to agree to comply with all terms, conditions, specifications, and requirements of this IFB. If the Service Provider provides an alternate solution when taking an exception to a requirement, the benefits of this alternate solution and impact, if any, on any part of the remainder of the Service Provider's solution, must be described in detail. All exceptions to the IFB must be submitted by the question deadline. The exceptions will be reviewed by the County and a determination submitted by Addendum.

#### 8.9 MODIFICATION OR WITHDRAWAL OF BID

Prior to the scheduled closing time for receiving bids, any Contractor may withdraw his bid. After the scheduled closing time for receiving bids, no bid may be withdrawn for 90 days. Only written requests for the modification or correction of a previously submitted bid

that are addressed in the same manner as bids and are received by the County prior to the closing time for receiving bids will be accepted. The bid will be corrected in accordance with such written requests, provided that any such written request is in a sealed envelope that is plainly marked "Modification of Bid." Oral, telephone or fax modifications or corrections will not be recognized or considered.

#### **8.10 CONTRACT COMMENCEMENT**

Commencement of a contract shall not begin prior to all necessary County approvals, including County Commission approval where required, and receipt of a County Purchase Order. Commencement of a contract without these approvals is solely at the Bidder's own risk and is likely to result in no payment for services performed or goods received.

#### 8.11 DISPUTES

In case of any doubt or differences of opinion as to the services to be furnished hereunder, the decision of the County shall be final and binding upon both parties.

#### 8.12 RIGHT OF CANCELLATION

Any contract agreement entered into with the County that requires ongoing payments after the end of the fiscal year in which the equipment is purchased is cancelable by the County in the event that continuing funds are not appropriated.

#### 8.13 EQUAL EMPLOYMENT OPPORTUNITY

All Companies will be required to follow Federal Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) policies. Union County will affirmatively assure that on any project constructed pursuant to this advertisement, equal employment opportunity will be offered to all persons without regard to race, color, creed, religion, national origin, sex, and marital status, status with regard to public assistance, membership or activity in a local commission, disability, sexual orientation, or age.

## 8.14 MINORITY AND SMALL BUSINESS PARTICIPATION PLAN

It is the policy of Union County that Minority Businesses (MBEs), Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBEs) and other small businesses shall have the opportunity to compete fairly in contracts financed in whole or in part with public funds. Consistent with this policy, Union County will not allow any person or business to be excluded from participation in, denied the benefits of, or otherwise be discriminated against in connection with the award and performance of any contract because of sex, race, religion, or national origin.

## 8.15 LICENSES

The successful Firm(s) shall have and maintain a valid and appropriate business license (if applicable), meet all local, state, and federal codes, and have current all required local, state, and federal licenses.

#### 8.16 E-VERIFY

E-Verify is the federal program operated by the United States Department of Homeland Security and other federal agencies, or any successor or equivalent program, used to verify the work authorization of newly hired employees pursuant to federal law.

Offeror/Firm shall ensure that Firm and any Subcontractor performing work under this contract: (i) uses E-Verify if required to do so; and (ii) otherwise complies with applicable law.

#### 8.17 INSURANCE

One or more of the following insurance limits may be required if it is applicable to the project. The County reserves the right to require additional insurance depending on the nature of the agreement.

At Contractor's sole expense, Contractor shall procure and maintain the following minimum insurances with insurers authorized to do business in North Carolina and rated A-VII or better by A.M. Best, or as otherwise authorized by the Union County Risk Manager.

#### A. WORKERS' COMPENSATION

(for any agreement unless otherwise waived by the Risk Manager)

Statutory limits (where contractor has three or more employees) covering all employees, including Employer's Liability with limits of:

\$500,000 Each Accident

\$500,000 Disease - Each Employee \$500,000 Disease - Policy Limit

#### B. COMMERCIAL GENERAL LIABILITY

(for any agreement unless otherwise waived by the Risk Manager) Covering Ongoing and Completed Operations involved in this Agreement.

\$2,000,000 General Aggregate

\$2,000,000 Products/Completed Operations Aggregate

\$1,000,000 Each Occurrence

\$1,000,000 Personal and Advertising Injury Limit

\$5,000 Medical Expense Limit

#### C. COMMERCIAL AUTOMOBILE LIABILITY

(for any agreement involving the use of a contractor vehicle while conducting services associated with the agreement)

\$1,000,000 Combined Single Limit - Any Auto

#### D. PROFESSIONAL LIABILITY

(for any agreement providing professional service such as engineering, architecture, surveying, consulting services, etc.)

\$1,000,000 Claims Made

Contractor shall provide evidence of continuation or renewal of Professional Liability Insurance for a period of two (2) years following termination of the Agreement.

#### E. POLLUTION LIABILITY INSURANCE

(for any agreement involving the clean-up or transportation of pollutants)

\$1,000,000 Claims Made

Contractor shall provide evidence of continuation or renewal of Pollution Liability Insurance for a period of two (2) years following termination of the Agreement.

F. NETWORK SECURITY & PRIVACY LIABILITY (CYBER) (for any agreement involving software applications)

\$1,000,000 Claims Made

Contractor shall provide evidence of continuation or renewal of Technology Errors & Omissions Insurance for a period of two (2) years following termination of the Agreement.

G. Builder's Risk (for any agreement involving above ground construction projects) Amount of Contract

#### ADDITIONAL INSURANCE REQUIREMENTS

A. The Contractor's General Liability policy shall be endorsed, specifically or generally, to include the following as Additional Insured:

UNION COUNTY, ITS OFFICERS, AGENTS AND EMPLOYEES ARE INCLUDED AS ADDITIONAL INSURED WITH RESPECTS TO THE GENERAL LIABILITY INSURANCE POLICY.

Additional Insured status for Completed Operations shall extend for a period of not less than three (3) years from the date of final payment.

- B. Before commencement of any work or event, Contractor shall provide a Certificate of Insurance in satisfactory form as evidence of the insurances required above.
- C. Contractor shall have no right of recovery or subrogation against Union County (including its officers, agents and employees).
- D. It is the intention of the parties that the insurance policies afforded by contractor shall protect both parties and be primary and non-contributory coverage for any and all losses covered by the above-described insurance.
- E. Union County shall have no liability with respect to Contractor's personal property whether insured or not insured. Any deductible or self-insured retention is the sole responsibility of Contractor.
- F. Notwithstanding the notification requirements of the Insurer, Contractor hereby agrees to notify County's Risk Manager at 500 N. Main Street # 130, Monroe, NC 28112, within two (2) days of the cancellation or substantive change of any insurance policy set out herein. Union, in its sole discretion, may deem failure to provide such notice as a breach of this Agreement.

G.	The Certificate of Installation following:	surance should	note in t	the Description	of Operations the
	Department: Contract #:			_	

- H. Insurance procured by Contractor shall not reduce nor limit Contractor's contractual obligation to indemnify, save harmless and defend Union County for claims made or suits brought which result from or are in connection with the performance of this Agreement.
- I. Certificate Holder shall be listed as follows:

Union County Risk Management 500 N. Main Street Monroe, NC 28112

J. If Contractor is authorized to assign or subcontract any of its rights or duties hereunder and in fact does so, Contractor shall ensure that the assignee or subcontractor satisfies all requirements of this Agreement, including, but not limited to, maintenance of the required insurances coverage and provision of certificate(s) of insurance and additional insured endorsement(s), in proper form prior to commencement of services.

#### 8.18 INDEMNIFICATION

Contractor agrees to protect, defend, indemnify and hold Union County, its officers, employees and agents free and harmless from and against any and all losses, penalties, damages, settlements, costs, charges, professional fees or other expenses or liabilities of every kind and character arising out of or relating to any and all claims, liens, demands, obligations, actions, proceedings, or causes of action of every kind in connection with or arising out of this agreement and/or the performance hereof that are due, in whole or in part, to the negligence of the Contractor, its officers, employees, subcontractors or agents. Contractor further agrees to investigate, handle, respond to, provide defense for, and defend the same at its sole expense and agrees to bear all other costs and expenses related thereto.

--Intentionally Left Blank—

## 9 APPENDIX A – BID FORM

Company Name:

## IFB No. 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

#### **SUBMIT WITH BID**

The specifications herein describe current model year production vehicles that shall be new, unused, and not a demo type, with no concealed damages and equivalent in style, quality, and appointments to those offered to the general public. Bids shall include all delivery and/or freight charges. Complete the following for bid.  Bid form must be completely filled in. Do not write in exceptions or additional costs. Revisions will not be accepted.						
Vehicle	Description	Year	Make	Model	Model Number	Bid
SUV						
301						
SUV						
Truck						
					Total Bid	
	ide the following: L. Delivery in Calendar Days (S	Section 5.5)				
2	2. Vendor Link (Section 5.9)					
3	3. NC Secretary of State ID (Se	ection 6.12)				
<u>Bid F</u>	Package Checklist					

23

1. Appendix A – Bid Form

7. Warranty (Section 5.7)

8. Product Specifications (6.10)9. References (Section 6.11)

2. Appendix B – Bid Submission Form (signed)

6. Authorized Reseller Statement (Section 5.6)

3. Appendix C – Addendum and Anti-Collusion Form (signed)

Appendix D – FTA Government-Wide Debarment and Suspension (signed)
 Appendix E – Federal Certification and Restrictions on Lobbying (signed)

## 10 APPENDIX B - BID SUBMISSION FORM

## IFB No. 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

## **SUBMIT WITH BID**

This Bid is submitted by:		
Company Legal Name:		
Representative Name:		
Representative Signature:		
Representative Title:		
Address:		
City/State/Zip:		
Email Address:		
Phone Number:		
Website Address:		
according to the best interest of re-bid this project. Bid is valid for	ty reserves the right to reject any and all Bids, to make award the County, to waive formalities, technicalities, to recover an or 120 calendar days from the Bid due date and is submitte y that has authority to contract with Union County, NC.	d
Name:		
Title:		
Signature:		
Date:		

## 11 APPENDIX C - ADDENDUM AND ANTI-COLLUSION FORM

## IFB No. 2025-042 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

#### **SUBMIT WITH BID**

Please acknowledge receipt of all addenda by including this form with your Bid. Any questions or changes received will be posted as an addendum www.unioncountync.gov/ and/or https://evp.nc.gov/solicitations/. It is your responsibility to check for this information.

			_
	Addendum No.	Date Downloaded	
			<u> </u>
			_
			_
	<u> </u>	-	_
	is Bid is made in good faith and w f Union County.	vithout collusion with any other	offeror or office
Company Name	e:		
Name:			
Title:			
Email Address:			
Signature:			

Date:

## 12 APPENDIX D - FTA GOVERNMENT-WIDE DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION

IFB No. 2025-040 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

**SUBMIT WITH BID** 

5/5/25, 11:09 AM about:blank

# GOVERNMENT-WIDE DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION (NONPROCUREMENT)

Recipients, contractors, and subcontractors that enter into covered transactions are required to verify that the entity (as well as its principals and affiliates) with which they propose to contract or subcontract is not excluded or disqualified. This is done by: (a) checking the SAM exclusions; (b) collecting a certification from that person (found below); or (c) adding a clause or condition to the contract or subcontract.

<u>Instructions for Certification:</u> Signing below indicates the prospective lower tier participant is providing the signed certification.

- (1) It will comply and facilitate compliance with U.S. DOT regulations, "Nonprocurement Suspension and Debarment," 2 CFR part 1200, which adopts and supplements the U.S. Office of Management and Budget (U.S. OMB) "Guidelines to Agencies on Governmentwide Debarment and Suspension (Nonprocurement)," 2 CFR part 180,
- (2) To the best of its knowledge and belief, that its Principals and Subrecipients at the first tier:
  - a. Are eligible to participate in covered transactions of any Federal department or agency and are not presently:
    - 1. Debarred,
    - 2. Suspension,
    - 3. Proposed for debarment,
    - 4. Declared ineligible,
    - 5. Voluntarily excluded, or
    - 6. Disqualified
  - b. Its management has not within a three-year period preceding its latest application or proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against any of them for:
    - 1. Commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State, or local) transaction, or contract under a public transaction,
    - 2. Violation of any Federal or State antitrust statute, or,
    - 3. Commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making any false statement, or receiving stolen property,
  - c. It is not presently indicted for, or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State, or local) with commission of any of the offenses listed in the preceding subsection 2.b of this Certification.
  - d. It has not had one or more public transactions (Federal, State, or local) terminated for cause or default within a three-year period preceding this Certification,
  - e. If, at a later time, it receives any information that contradicts the statements of subsections 2.a 2.d above, it will promptly provide that information to FTA,
  - f. It will treat each lower tier contract or lower tier subcontract under its Project as a covered lower tier contract for purposes of 2 CFR part 1200 and 2 CFR part 180 if it:
    - 1. Equals or exceeds \$25,000,
    - 2. Is for audit services, or,
    - 3. Requires the consent of a Federal official, and
  - g. It will require that each covered lower tier contractor and subcontractor:

about:blank 1/2

5/5/25, 11:09 AM about:blank

1. Comply and facilitate compliance with the Federal requirements of 2 CFR parts 180 and 1200, and

- 2. Assure that each lower tier participant in its Project is not presently declared by any Federal department or agency to be:
  - a. Debarred from participation in its federally funded Project,
  - b. Suspended from participation in its federally funded Project,
  - c. Proposed for debarment from participation in its federally funded Project,
  - d. Declared ineligible to participate in its federally funded Project,
  - e. Voluntarily excluded from participation in its federally funded Project, or
  - f. Disqualified from participation in its federally funded Project, and
- (3) It will provide a written explanation as indicated on a page attached in FTA's TrAMS platform or the Signature Page if it or any of its principals, including any of its first tier Subrecipients or its Third-Party Participants at a lower tier, is unable to certify compliance with the preceding statements in this Certification Group.

Certification		
Contractor:		
Signature of Authorized Official:	_Date	/
Name and Title of Contractor's Authorized Official:		

about:blank 2/2

## 13 APPENDIX E - FEDERAL CERTIFICATION AND RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING

IFB No. 2025-040 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

**SUBMIT WITH BID** 

5/5/25, 11:10 AM about:blank

## **Federal Certifications**

## **CERTIFICATION AND RESTRICTIONS ON LOBBYING**

I, hereby certify  (Name and title of official)  On behalf of  (Name of Bidder/Company Name)  • No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.  • If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit Standard Form – LLL, "Disclosure Form to Report Lobbying," in accordance with its instructions.
(Name and title of official)  On behalf of  that:  (Name of Bidder/Company Name)  • No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.  • If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit
<ul> <li>(Name of Bidder/Company Name)</li> <li>No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.</li> <li>If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit</li> </ul>
<ul> <li>(Name of Bidder/Company Name)</li> <li>No federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid, by or on behalf of the undersigned, to any person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.</li> <li>If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit</li> </ul>
person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.  • If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit
person for influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the awarding of any federal contract, the making of any federal grant, the making of any federal loan, the entering into of any cooperative agreement, and the extension, continuation, renewal, amendment, or modification of any federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement.  • If any funds other than federal appropriated funds have been paid or will be paid to any person influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit
influencing or attempting to influence an officer or employee of any agency, a Member of Congress, and officer or employee of Congress, or an employee of a Member of Congress in connection with the federal contract, grant, loan, or cooperative agreement, the undersigned shall complete and submit
<ul> <li>The undersigned shall require that the language of this certification be included in the award documents for all sub-awards at all tiers (including sub-contracts, sub-grants and contracts under grants, loans, and cooperative agreements) and that all sub-recipients shall certify and disclose accordingly.</li> </ul>
This certification is a material representation of fact upon which reliance was placed when this transaction was made or entered into. Submission of this certification is a prerequisite for making or entering into this transaction imposed by 31 U.S.C. § 1352. Any person who fails to file the required certification shall be subject to a civil penalty of not less than \$10,000 and not more than \$100,000 for each such failure.,
Name of Bidder/Company Name:
Type or print name:
Signature of authorized representative: Date //

about:blank 1/1

## 14 APPENDIX F - FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION REQUIREMENTS

IFB No. 2025-040 Transportation Fleet Vehicles

**DO NOT SUBMIT WITH BID** 

---For Informational Purposes Only---

#### **ACCESS TO RECORDS AND REPORTS**

- 1. Record Retention. The Contractor will retain, and will require its subcontractors of all tiers to retain, complete and readily accessible records related in whole or in part to the contract, including, but not limited to, data, documents, reports, statistics, leases, subcontracts, arrangements, other third party Contracts of any type, and supporting materials related to those records. (a) A bid guarantee from each bidder equivalent to five percent of the bid price. The "bid guarantee" must consist of a firm commitment such as a bid bond, certified check, or other negotiable instrument accompanying a bid as assurance that the bidder will, upon acceptance of the bid, execute such contractual documents as may be required within the time specified.
- 2. Retention Period. The Contractor agrees to comply with the record retention requirements in accordance with 2 C.F.R. § 200.334. The Contractor shall maintain all books, records, accounts and reports required under this Contract for a period of at not less than three (3) years after the date of termination or expiration of this Contract, except in the event of litigation or settlement of claims arising from the performance of this Contract, in which case records shall be maintained until the disposition of all such litigation, appeals, claims or exceptions related thereto.
- 3. Access to Records. The Contractor agrees to provide sufficient access to FTA and its contractors to inspect and audit records and information, including such records and information the contractor or its subcontractors may regard as confidential or proprietary, related to performance of this contract in accordance with 2 CFR § 200.337.
- 4. Access to the Sites of Performance. The Contractor agrees to permit FTA and its contractors access to the sites of performance under this contract in accordance with 2 CFR § 200.337.

#### **AMERICANS WITH DISABILITIES ACT(ADA)**

The contractor agrees to comply with all applicable requirements of section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § 794, which prohibits discrimination on the basis of handicaps, with the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA), as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101 et seq., which requires that accessible facilities and services be made available to persons with disabilities, including any subsequent amendments to that Act, and with the Architectural Barriers act of 1968, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 4151 et seq., which requires that buildings and public accommodations be accessible to persons with disabilities, including any subsequent amendments to that Act. In addition, the contractor agrees to comply with any and all applicable requirements issued by the FTA, DOT, DOJ, U.S. GSA, U.S. EEOC, U.S. FCC, any subsequent amendments thereto and any other nondiscrimination statute(s) that may apply to the Project.

#### **BUS TESTING**

The Contractor [Manufacturer] agrees to comply with the Bus Testing requirements under 49 U.S.C. 5318(e) and FTA's implementing regulation at 49 C.F.R. part 665 to ensure that the requisite testing is performed for all new bus models or any bus model with a major change in configuration or components, and that the bus model has achieved a passing score. Upon completion of the testing, the contractor shall obtain a copy of the bus testing reports from the operator of the testing facility and make that report(s) publicly available prior to final acceptance of the first vehicle by the recipient.

#### **CARGO PREFERENCE REQUIREMENTS**

The contractor agrees:

- a. to use privately owned United States-Flag commercial vessels to ship at least 50 percent of any equipment, materials or commodities procured, contracted for or otherwise obtained with funds granted, guaranteed, loaned, or advanced by the U.S. Government under this agreement, and which may be transported by ocean vessel, shall be transported on privately owned United States-flag commercial vessels, if available. 46 U.S.C. § 55305, and U.S. Maritime Administration regulations, "Cargo Preference U.S.-Flag Vessels," 46 CFR Part 381.
- b. to furnish within 20 days following the date of loading for shipments originating within the United States or within 30 working days following the date of loading for shipments originating outside the United States, a legible copy of a rated, 'on-board' commercial ocean bill-of-lading in English for each shipment of cargo described in 46 CFR § 381.7(a)(1) shall be furnished to both the recipient (through the prime contractor in the case of subcontractor bills-of-lading) and to the Division of National Cargo, Office of Market Development, Maritime Administration, Washington, DC 20590; and
- c. to include these requirements in all subcontracts issued pursuant to this contract when the subcontract may involve the transport of equipment, material, or commodities by ocean vessel.

#### **CHANGES TO FEDERAL REQUIREMENTS**

Federal requirements that apply to the Recipient or the Award, the accompanying Underlying Agreement, and any Amendments thereto may change due to changes in federal law, regulation, other requirements, or guidance, or changes in the Recipient's Underlying Agreement including any information incorporated by reference and made part of that Underlying Agreement; and

Applicable changes to those federal requirements will apply to each Third Party Agreement and parties thereto at any tier.

#### **CIVIL RIGHTS LAWS AND REGULATIONS**

The following Federal Civil Rights laws and regulations apply to all contracts.

The Contractor and any subcontractor agree to comply with all the requirements prohibiting discrimination on the basis of race, color, or national origin of the Title VI of the Civil Rights Action of 1964, as amended 52 U.S.C 2000d, and U.S. DOT regulation "Nondiscrimination in Federally-Assisted Programs of the Department of Transportation – Effectuation of the Title VI of the Civil rights Act, "49 C.F. R. Part 21 and any implementing requirement FTA may issue.

- 1 Federal Equal Employment Opportunity (EEO) Requirements. These include, but are not limited to:
- a) Nondiscrimination in Federal Public Transportation Programs. 49 U.S.C. § 5332, covering projects, programs, and activities financed under 49 U.S.C. Chapter 53, prohibits discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, sex (including sexual orientation), disability, or age, and prohibits discrimination in employment or business opportunity.
- b) Prohibition against Employment Discrimination. Title VII of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e, Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, 49 CFR Part 21, and 49 U.S.C. § 5332, prohibits discrimination in employment on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, or national origin.
- 2 Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex. Title IX of the Education Amendments of 1972, as amended, 20 U.S.C. § 1681 et seq. and implementing Federal regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Sex in Education Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," 49 C.F.R. part 25 prohibit discrimination on the basis of sex.
- **3 Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age.** The "Age Discrimination Act of 1975," as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6101 et seq., and Department of Health and Human Services implementing regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," 45 C.F.R. part 90, prohibit discrimination by participants in federally assisted programs against individuals on the basis of age. The Age Discrimination in Employment Act (ADEA), 29 U.S.C. § 621 et seq., and Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC) implementing regulations, "Age Discrimination in Employment Act," 29 C.F.R. part 1625, also prohibit employment discrimination against individuals age 40 and over on the basis of age.
- **4 Federal Protections for Individuals with Disabilities.** The Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended (ADA), 42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq., prohibits discrimination against qualified individuals with disabilities in programs, activities, and services, and imposes specific requirements on public and private entities. Third party contractors must comply with their responsibilities under Titles I, II, III, IV, and V of the ADA in employment, public services, public accommodations, telecommunications, and other provisions, many of which are subject to regulations issued by other Federal agencies.

#### **Civil Rights and Equal Opportunity**

The Agency is an Equal Opportunity Employer. As such, the Agency agrees to comply with all applicable Federal civil rights laws and implementing regulations. Apart from inconsistent requirements imposed by Federal laws or regulations, the Agency agrees to comply with the requirements of 49 U.S.C. § 5323(h) (3) by not using any Federal assistance awarded by FTA to support procurements using exclusionary or discriminatory specifications. Under this Contract, the Contractor shall at all times comply with the following requirements and shall include these requirements in each subcontract entered into as part thereof.

- 1. Nondiscrimination. In accordance with Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees that it will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of race, color, religion, national origin, sex, disability, or age. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with applicable Federal implementing regulations and other implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- 2. Equal Employment Opportunity. In accordance with Title VII of the Civil Rights Act, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 2000e et seq., Title I of the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended, 42 U.S.C. §§ 12101, et seq.; and Federal transit laws at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees to comply with all applicable equal employment opportunity requirements, without regard to their race, color, religion, national origin, or sex (including sexual orientation). In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- 3. Age. In accordance with the Age Discrimination in Employment Act, 29 U.S.C. §§ 621-634, U.S. Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (U.S. EEOC) regulations, "Age Discrimination in Employment Act," 29 C.F.R. part 1625, the Age Discrimination Act of 1975, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 6101 et seq., U.S. Health and Human Services regulations, "Nondiscrimination on the Basis of Age in Programs or Activities Receiving Federal Financial Assistance," 45 C.F.R. part 90, and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees to refrain from discrimination against present and prospective employees for reason of age. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any Implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- **4.Disabilities.** In accordance with section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973, as amended, 29 U.S.C. § 794, the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 12101 et seq., the Architectural Barriers Act of 1968, as amended, 42 U.S.C. § 4151 et seq., and Federal transit law at 49 U.S.C. § 5332, the Contractor agrees that it will not discriminate against individuals on the basis of disability. In addition, the Contractor agrees to comply with any implementing requirements FTA may issue.
- **5.Promoting Free Speech and Religious Liberty.** The Contractor shall ensure that Federal funding is expended in full accordance with the U.S. Constitution, Federal Law, and statutory and public policy requirements: including, but not limited to, those protecting free speech, religious liberty, public welfare, the environment, and prohibiting discrimination.

#### **DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION**

Debarment and Suspension (Executive Orders 12549 and 12689). A covered transaction (see 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.220 and 1200.220) must not be entered into with any party listed on the governmentwide exclusions in the System for Award Management (SAM), in accordance with the OMB guidelines at 2 C.F.R. 180 that implement Executive Orders 12549 (31 U.S.C. § 6101 note, 51 Fed. Reg. 6370,) and 12689 (31 U.S.C. § 6101 note, 54 Fed. Reg. 34131), "Debarment and Suspension." SAM Exclusions contains the names of parties debarred, suspended, or otherwise excluded by agencies, as well as parties declared ineligible under statutory or regulatory authority other than Executive Order 12549. The Recipient agrees to include, and require each Third Party Participant to include, a similar provision in each lower tier covered transaction, ensuring that each lower tier Third Party Participant:

- (1) Complies with federal debarment and suspension requirements; and
- (2) Reviews the SAM at https://www.sam.gov, if necessary to comply with U.S. DOT regulations, 2 CFR Part 1200.

#### **DISADVANTAGED BUSINESS ENTERPRISE (DBE)**

(Does not apply to projects fully funded by the Tribal Transportation Program (TTP).)

It is the policy of the Agency and the United States Department of Transportation ("DOT") that Disadvantaged Business Enterprises ("DBE's"), as defined herein and in the Federal regulations published at 49 C.F.R. part 26, shall have an equal opportunity to participate in DOT-assisted contracts.

The contractor or subcontractor shall not discriminate on the basis of race, color, national origin, or sex in the performance of this contract. The contractor shall carry out applicable requirements of 49 C.F.R. part 26 in the award and administration of DOT-assisted contracts. Failure by the contractor to carry out these requirements is a material breach of this contract, which may result in the termination of this contract or such other remedy as the Agency deems appropriate, which may include, but is not limited to:

- (1) Withholding monthly progress payments;
- (2) Assessing sanctions;
- (3) Liquidated damages; and/or
- (4) Disqualifying the contractor from future bidding as non-responsible. 49 C.F.R. § 26.13(b).

Prime contractors are required to pay subcontractors for satisfactory performance of their contracts no later than 30 days from receipt of each payment the Agency makes to the prime contractor. 49 C.F.R. § 26.29(a).

Finally, for contracts with defined DBE contract goals, the contractor shall utilize the specific DBEs listed unless the contractor obtains the Agency's written consent; and that, unless the Agency's consent is provided, the contractor shall not be entitled to any payment for work or material unless it is performed or supplied by the listed DBE. 49 C.F.R. § 26.53(f) (1).

#### **ENERGY CONSERVATION**

The contractor agrees to comply with mandatory standards and policies relating to energy efficiency, which are contained in the state energy conservation plan issued in compliance with the Energy Policy and Conservation Act (42 U.S.C.§ 6201).

#### **FLY AMERICA**

- a) Definitions. As used in this clause-
- 1) "International air transportation" means transportation by air between a place in the United States and a place outside the United States or between two places both of which are outside the United States. 2) "United States" means the 50 States, the District of Columbia, and outlying areas. 3) "U.S.-flag air carrier" means an air carrier holding a certificate under 49 U.S.C. Chapter 411.
- b) When Federal funds are used to fund travel, Section 5 of the International Air Transportation Fair Competitive Practices Act of 1974 (49 U.S.C. 40118) (Fly America Act) requires contractors, Agencys, and others use U.S.-flag air carriers for U.S. Government-financed international air transportation of personnel (and their personal effects) or property, to the extent that service by those carriers is available. It requires the Comptroller General of the United States, in the absence of satisfactory proof of the necessity for foreign-flag air transportation, to disallow expenditures from funds, appropriated or otherwise established for the account of the United States, for international air transportation secured aboard a foreign-flag air carrier if a U.S.-flag air carrier is available to provide such services.
- c) If available, the Contractor, in performing work under this contract, shall use U.S.-flag carriers for international air transportation of personnel (and their personal effects) or property.
- d) In the event that the Contractor selects a carrier other than a U.S.-flag air carrier for international air transportation, the Contractor shall include a statement on vouchers involving such transportation essentially as follows:

#### Statement of Unavailability of U.S.-Flag Air Carriers

International air transportation of persons (and their personal effects) or property by U.S.-flag air carrier was not available or it was necessary to use foreign-flag air carrier service for the following reasons. See FAR § 47.403. [State reasons]:

e) Contractor shall include the substance of this clause, including this paragraph (e), in each subcontract or purchase under this contract that may involve international air transportation.

#### INCORPORATION OF FEDERAL TRANSIT ADMINISTRATION (FTA) TERMS

The provisions within include, in part, certain Standard Terms and Conditions required under the Uniform Administrative Requirements, Cost Principles, and

Audit Requirements for Federal Awards (2 CFR § 200), whether or not expressly set forth in the preceding contract provisions. All contractual provisions required by DOT, detailed in 2 CFR § 200 or as amended by 2 CFR § 1201, or the most recent version of FTA Circular 4220.1 are hereby incorporated by reference. Anything to the contrary herein notwithstanding, all mandated terms shall be deemed to control in the event of a conflict with other provisions contained in this Contract. The Contractor shall not perform any act, fail to perform any act, or refuse to comply with any request which would cause a violation of the FTA terms and conditions.

#### NO GOVERNMENT OBLIGATION TO THIRD PARTIES

The Recipient and Contractor acknowledge and agree that, notwithstanding any concurrence by the Federal Government in or approval of the solicitation or award of the underlying Contract, absent the express written consent by the Federal Government, the Federal Government is not a party to this Contract and shall not be subject to any obligations or liabilities to the Recipient, Contractor or any other party (whether or not a party to that contract) pertaining to any matter resulting from the underlying Contract. The Contractor agrees to include the above clause in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by the FTA. It is further agreed that the clause shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to its provisions.

## NOTICE TO FTA AND U.S. DOT INSPECTOR GENERAL OF INFORMATION RELATED TO FRAUD, WASTE, ABUSE, OR OTHER LEGAL MATTERS

If a current or prospective legal matter that may affect the Federal Government emerges, the Recipient must promptly notify the FTA Chief Counsel and FTA Regional Counsel for the Region in which the Recipient is located. The Recipient must include a similar notification requirement in its Third Party Agreements and must require each Third Party Participant to include an equivalent provision in its subagreements at every tier, for any agreement that is a "covered transaction" according to 2 C.F.R. §§ 180.220 and 1200.220.

- (1) The types of legal matters that require notification include, but are not limited to, a major dispute, breach, default, litigation, or naming the Federal Government as a party to litigation or a legal disagreement in any forum for any reason.
- (2) Matters that may affect the Federal Government include, but are not limited to, the Federal Government's interests in the Award, the accompanying Underlying Agreement, and any Amendments thereto, or the Federal Government's administration or enforcement of federal laws, regulations, and requirements.
- (3) The Recipient must promptly notify the U.S. DOT Inspector General in addition to the FTA Chief Counsel or Regional Counsel for the Region in which the Recipient is located, if the Recipient has knowledge of potential fraud, waste, or abuse occurring on a Project receiving assistance from FTA. The notification provision applies if a person has or may have submitted a false claim under the False Claims Act, 31 U.S.C. § 3729 et seq., or has or may have committed a criminal or civil violation of law pertaining to such matters as fraud, conflict of interest, bribery, gratuity, or similar misconduct. This responsibility occurs whether the Project is subject to this Agreement or another agreement between the Recipient and FTA, or an agreement involving a principal, officer, employee, agent, or Third Party Participant of the Recipient. It also applies to subcontractors at any tier. Knowledge, as used in this paragraph, includes, but is not limited to, knowledge of a criminal or civil investigation by a Federal, state, or local law enforcement or other investigative agency, a criminal indictment or civil complaint, or probable cause that could support a criminal indictment, or any other credible information in the possession of the Recipient.

#### PRE-AWARD AND POST-DELIVERY AUDITS OF ROLLING STOCK PURCHASES

(Does not apply to projects fully funded by the Tribal Transportation Program (TTP).)

The Contractor agrees to comply with 49 U.S.C. § 5323(m) and FTA's implementing regulation at 49 C.F.R. part 663. The Contractor shall comply with the Buy America certification(s) submitted with its proposal/bid. The Contractor agrees to participate and cooperate in any pre-award and post-delivery audits performed pursuant to 49 C.F.R. part 663 and related FTA guidance.

#### PROGRAM FRAUD AND FALSE OR FRAUDULENT STATEMENTS AND RELATED ACTS

The Contractor acknowledges that the provisions of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986, as amended, 31 U.S.C. § 3801 et seq. and U.S. DOT regulations, "Program Fraud Civil Remedies," 49 C.F.R. part 31, apply to its actions pertaining to this Project. Upon execution of the underlying contract, the Contractor certifies or affirms the truthfulness and accuracy of any statement it has made, it makes, it may make, or causes to be made, pertaining to the underlying contract or the FTA assisted project for which this contract work is being performed. In addition to other penalties that may be applicable, the Contractor further acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification, the Federal Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of the Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 1986 on the Contractor to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.

The Contractor also acknowledges that if it makes, or causes to be made, a false, fictitious, or fraudulent claim, statement, submission, or certification to the Federal Government under a contract connected with a project that is financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance originally awarded by FTA under the authority of 49 U.S.C. chapter 53, the Government reserves the right to impose the penalties of 18 U.S.C. § 1001 and 49 U.S.C. § 5323(I) on the Contractor, to the extent the Federal Government deems appropriate.

The Contractor agrees to include the above two clauses in each subcontract financed in whole or in part with Federal assistance provided by FTA. It is further agreed that the clauses shall not be modified, except to identify the subcontractor who will be subject to the provisions.

#### PROHIBITION ON CERTAIN TELECOMMUNICATIONS AND VIDEO SURVEILLANCE SERVICES OR EQUIPMENT.

- a) Recipients and subrecipients are prohibited from obligating or expending loan or grant funds to:
- 1) Procure or obtain covered telecommunications equipment or services;
- 2) Extend or renew a contract to procure or obtain covered telecommunications equipment or services; or
- 3) Enter into a contract (or extend or renew a contract) to procure or obtain covered telecommunications equipment or services.
- (b) As described in section 889 of Public Law 115-232, "covered telecommunications equipment or services" means any of the following:
- (1) Telecommunications equipment produced by Huawei Technologies Company or ZTE Corporation (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities);
- (2) For the purpose of public safety, security of government facilities, physical security surveillance of critical infrastructure, and other national security purposes, video surveillance and telecommunications equipment produced by Hytera Communications Corporation, Hangzhou Hikvision Digital Technology Company, or Dahua Technology Company (or any subsidiary or affiliate of such entities);
- (3) Telecommunications or video surveillance services provided by such entities or using such equipment;
- (4) Telecommunications or video surveillance equipment or services produced or provided by an entity that the Secretary of Defense, in consultation with the Director of the National Intelligence or the Director of the Federal Bureau of Investigation, reasonably believes to be an entity owned or controlled by, or otherwise connected to, the government of a covered foreign country;
- (c) For the purposes of this section, "covered telecommunications equipment or services" also include systems that use covered telecommunications equipment or services as a substantial or essential component of any system, or as critical technology as part of any system.
- (d) In implementing the prohibition under section 889 of Public Law 115-232, heads of executive agencies administering loan, grant, or subsidy programs must prioritize available funding and technical support to assist affected businesses, institutions and organizations as is reasonably necessary for those affected entities to transition from covered telecommunications equipment or services, to procure replacement equipment or services, and to ensure that communications service to users and customers is sustained.
- (e) When the recipient or subrecipient accepts a loan or grant, it is certifying that it will comply with the prohibition on covered telecommunications equipment and services in this section. The recipient or subrecipient is not required to certify that funds will not be expended on covered telecommunications equipment or services beyond the certification provided upon accepting the loan or grant and those provided upon submitting payment requests and financial reports.
- (f) For additional information, see section 889 of Public Law 115-232 and 200,471.

#### PROMPT PAYMENT

(Does not apply to projects fully funded by the Tribal Transportation Program (TTP).)

The contractor is required to pay its subcontractors performing work related to this contract for satisfactory performance of that work no later than 30 days after the contractor's receipt of payment for that work. In addition, the contractor is required to return any retainage payments to those subcontractors within 30 days after the subcontractor's work related to this contract is satisfactorily completed.

The contractor must promptly notify the Agency, whenever a DBE subcontractor performing work related to this contract is terminated or fails to complete its work and must make good faith efforts to engage another DBE subcontractor to perform at least the same amount of work. The contractor may not terminate any DBE subcontractor and perform that work through its own forces or those of an affiliate without prior written consent of the Agency.

#### SAFE OPERATION OF MOTOR VEHICLES

#### **Seat Belt Use**

The Contractor is encouraged to adopt and promote on-the-job seat belt use policies and programs for its employees and other personnel that operate company-owned vehicles, company rented vehicles, or personally operated vehicles. The terms "company-owned" and "company-leased" refer to vehicles owned or leased either by the Contractor or Agency.

#### **Distracted Driving**

The Contractor agrees to adopt and enforce workplace safety policies to decrease crashes caused by distracted drivers, including policies to ban text messaging while using an electronic device supplied by an employer, and driving a vehicle the driver owns or rents, a vehicle Contactor owns, leases, or rents, or a privately-owned vehicle when on official business in connection with the work performed under this Contract.

## SPECIAL NOTIFICATION REQUIREMENTS FOR STATES

Applies to States -

- a. To the extent required under federal law, the State, as the Recipient, agrees to provide the following information about federal assistance awarded for its State Program. Project, or related activities:
  - (1) The Identification of FTA as the federal agency providing the federal assistance for a State Program or Project;
  - (2) The Catalog of Federal Domestic Assistance Number of the program from which the federal assistance for a State Program or Project is authorized; and
  - (3) The amount of federal assistance FTA has provided for a State Program or Project.
- b. Documents The State agrees to provide the information required under this provision in the following documents:
  - (1) applications for federal assistance,
  - (2) requests for proposals or solicitations,

- (3) forms,
- (4) notifications,
- (5) press releases,
- (6) other publications.

#### **TERMINATION**

#### Termination for Convenience (General Provision)

The Agency may terminate this contract, in whole or in part, at any time by written notice to the Contractor when it is in the Agency's best interest. The Contractor shall be paid its costs, including contract close-out costs, and profit on work performed up to the time of termination. The Contractor shall promptly submit its termination claim to Agency to be paid the Contractor. If the Contractor has any property in its possession belonging to Agency, the Contractor will account for the same, and dispose of it in the manner Agency directs.

#### Termination for Default [Breach or Cause] (General Provision)

If the Contractor does not deliver supplies in accordance with the contract delivery schedule, or if the contract is for services, the Contractor fails to perform in the manner called for in the contract, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of the contract, the Agency may terminate this contract for default. Termination shall be effected by serving a Notice of Termination on the Contractor setting forth the manner in which the Contractor is in default. The Contractor will be paid only the contract price for supplies delivered and accepted, or services performed in accordance with the manner of performance set forth in the contract. If it is later determined by the Agency that the Contractor had an excusable reason for not performing, such as a strike, fire, or flood, events which are not the fault of or are beyond the control of the Contractor, the Agency, after setting up a new delivery of performance schedule, may allow the Contractor to continue work, or treat the termination as a Termination for Convenience.

#### Opportunity to Cure (General Provision)

The Agency, in its sole discretion may, in the case of a termination for breach or default, allow the Contractor [an appropriately short period of time] in which to cure the defect. In such case, the Notice of Termination will state the time period in which cure is permitted and other appropriate conditions

If Contractor fails to remedy to Agency's satisfaction the breach or default of any of the terms, covenants, or conditions of this Contract within [10 days] after receipt by Contractor of written notice from Agency setting forth the nature of said breach or default, Agency shall have the right to terminate the contract without any further obligation to Contractor. Any such termination for default shall not in any way operate to preclude Agency from also pursuing all available remedies against Contractor and its sureties for said breach or default.

#### Waiver of Remedies for any Breach

In the event that Agency elects to waive its remedies for any breach by Contractor of any covenant, term or condition of this contract, such waiver by Agency shall not limit Agency's remedies for any succeeding breach of that or of any other covenant, term, or condition of this contract.

#### Termination for Convenience (Professional or Transit Service Contracts)

The Agency, by written notice, may terminate this contract, in whole or in part, when it is in the Agency's interest. If this contract is terminated, the Agency shall be liable only for payment under the payment provisions of this contract for services rendered before the effective date of termination.

#### Termination for Default (Supplies and Service)

If the Contractor fails to deliver supplies or to perform the services within the time specified in this contract or any extension, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of this contract, the Agency may terminate this contract for default. The Agency shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of the default. The Contractor will only be paid the contract price for supplies delivered and accepted, or services performed in accordance with the manner or performance set forth in this contract. If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the Agency.

#### Termination for Default (Transportation Services)

If the Contractor fails to pick up the commodities or to perform the services, including delivery services, within the time specified in this contract or any extension, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provisions of this contract, the Agency may terminate this contract for default. The Agency shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of default. The Contractor will only be paid the contract price for services performed in accordance with the manner of performance set forth in this contract.

If this contract is terminated while the Contractor has possession of Agency goods, the Contractor shall, upon direction of the Agency, protect and preserve the goods until surrendered to the Agency or its agent. The Contractor and Agency shall agree on payment for the preservation and protection of goods. Failure to agree on an amount will be resolved under the Dispute clause.

If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of the Agency.

#### Termination for Default (Construction)

If the Contractor refuses or fails to prosecute the work or any separable part, with the diligence that will ensure its completion within the time specified in this contract or any extension or fails to complete the work within this time, or if the Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of this contract, Agency may terminate this contract for default. The Agency shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature of the default. In this event, the Agency may take over the work and compete it by contract or otherwise, and may take possession of and use any materials, appliances, and plant on the work site necessary for completing the work. The Contractor and its sureties shall be liable for any damage to the Agency resulting from the Contractor's refusal or failure to complete the work within specified time, whether or not the Contractor's right to proceed with the work is terminated. This liability includes any increased costs incurred by the Agency in completing the work.

The Contractor's right to proceed shall not be terminated nor shall the Contractor be charged with damages under this clause if: 1. The delay in completing the work arises from unforeseeable causes beyond the control and without the fault or negligence of the Contractor. Examples of such causes include: acts of God, acts of Agency, acts of another contractor in the performance of a contract with Agency, epidemics, quarantine restrictions, strikes, freight embargoes; and 2. The Contractor, within [10] days from the beginning of any delay, notifies Agency in writing of the causes of delay. If, in the judgment of Agency, the delay is excusable, the time for completing the work shall be extended. The judgment of Agency shall be final and conclusive for the parties, but subject to appeal under the Disputes clause(s) of this contract. 3. If, after termination of the Contractor's right to proceed, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, or that the delay was excusable, the rights and obligations of the parties will be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of Agency.

#### Termination for Convenience or Default (Architect and Engineering)

The Agency may terminate this contract in whole or in part, for the Agency's convenience or because of the failure of the Contractor to fulfill the contract

obligations. The Agency shall terminate by delivering to the Contractor a Notice of Termination specifying the nature, extent, and effective date of the termination. Upon receipt of the notice, the Contractor shall (1) immediately discontinue all services affected (unless the notice directs otherwise), and (2) deliver to the Agency 's Contracting Officer all data, drawings, specifications, reports, estimates, summaries, and other information and materials accumulated in performing this contract, whether completed or in process. Agency has a royalty-free, nonexclusive, and irrevocable license to reproduce, publish or otherwise use, all such data, drawings, specifications, reports, estimates, summaries, and other information and materials.

If the termination is for the convenience of the Agency, the Agency's Contracting Officer shall make an equitable adjustment in the contract price but shall allow no anticipated profit on unperformed services.

If the termination is for failure of the Contractor to fulfill the contract obligations, the Agency may complete the work by contact or otherwise and the Contractor shall be liable for any additional cost incurred by the Agency.

If, after termination for failure to fulfill contract obligations, it is determined that the Contractor was not in default, the rights and obligations of the parties shall be the same as if the termination had been issued for the convenience of Agency

#### Termination for Convenience or Default (Cost-Type Contracts)

The Agency may terminate this contract, or any portion of it, by serving a Notice of Termination on the Contractor. The notice shall state whether the termination is for convenience of Agency or for the default of the Contractor. If the termination is for default, the notice shall state the manner in which the Contractor has failed to perform the requirements of the contract. The Contractor shall account for any property in its possession paid for from funds received from the Agency, or property supplied to the Contractor by the Agency. If the termination is for default, the Agency may fix the fee, if the contract provides for a fee, to be paid the Contractor in proportion to the value, if any, of work performed up to the time of termination. The Contractor shall promptly submit its termination claim to the Agency and the parties shall negotiate the termination settlement to be paid the Contractor.

If the termination is for the convenience of Agency, the Contractor shall be paid its contract close-out costs, and a fee, if the contract provided for payment of a fee, in proportion to the work performed up to the time of termination.

If, after serving a Notice of Termination for Default, the Agency determines that the Contractor has an excusable reason for not performing, the Agency, after setting up a new work schedule, may allow the Contractor to continue work, or treat the termination as a Termination for Convenience.

#### OTHER RECOMMENDED CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS

## **CONFORMANCE WITH ITS NATIONAL ARCHITECTURE**

Intelligent Transportation Systems (ITS) projects shall conform to the National ITS Architecture and standards pursuant to 23 CFR § 940. Conformance with the National ITS Architecture is interpreted to mean the use of the National ITS Architecture to develop a regional ITS architecture in support of integration and the subsequent adherence of all ITS projects to that regional ITS architecture. Development of the regional ITS architecture should be consistent with the transportation planning process for Statewide and Metropolitan Transportation Planning (49 CFR Part 613 and 621).

#### FEDERAL TAX LIABILITY AND RECENT FELONY CONVICTIONS

- (1) The contractor certifies that it:
- (a) Does not have any unpaid Federal tax liability that has been assessed, for which all judicial and administrative remedies have been exhausted or have lapsed, and that is not being paid in a timely manner pursuant to an agreement with the authority responsible for collecting the tax liability; and
- (b) Was not convicted of the felony criminal violation under any Federal law within the preceding 24 months.

If the contractor cannot so certify, the Recipient will refer the matter to FTA and not enter into any Third Party Agreement with the Third Party Participant without FTA's written approval.

(2) Flow-Down. The Recipient agrees to require the contractor to flow this requirement down to participants at all lower tiers, without regard to the value of any subagreement.

#### **SEVERABILITY**

The Contractor agrees that if any provision of this agreement or any amendment thereto is determined to be invalid, then the remaining provisions thereof that conform to federal laws, regulations, requirements, and guidance will continue in effect.

#### TRAFFICKING IN PERSONS

The contractor agrees that it and its employees that participate in the Recipient's Award, may not:

- (a) Engage in severe forms of trafficking in persons during the period of time that the Recipient's Award is in effect;
- (b) Procure a commercial sex act during the period of time that the Recipient's Award is in effect; or
- (c) Use forced labor in the performance of the Recipient's Award or subagreements thereunder.

# GOVERNMENT-WIDE DEBARMENT AND SUSPENSION (NONPROCUREMENT)

Recipients, contractors, and subcontractors that enter into covered transactions are required to verify that the entity (as well as its principals and affiliates) with which they propose to contract or subcontract is not excluded or disqualified. This is done by: (a) checking the SAM exclusions; (b) collecting a certification from that person (found below); or (c) adding a clause or condition to the contract or subcontract.

Instructions for Certification: Signing below indicates the prospective lower tier participant is providing the signed certification.

- (1) It will comply and facilitate compliance with U.S. DOT regulations, "Nonprocurement Suspension and Debarment," 2 CFR part 1200, which adopts and supplements the U.S. Office of Management and Budget (U.S. OMB) "Guidelines to Agencies on Governmentwide Debarment and Suspension (Nonprocurement)," 2 CFR part 180,
- (2) To the best of its knowledge and belief, that its Principals and Subrecipients at the first tier:
  - a. Are eligible to participate in covered transactions of any Federal department or agency and are not presently:
  - 1. Debarred,
  - 2. Suspension,
  - 3. Proposed for debarment.
  - 4. Declared ineligible,
  - 5. Voluntarily excluded, or
  - 6. Disqualified
  - b. Its management has not within a three-year period preceding its latest application or proposal been convicted of or had a civil judgment rendered against any of them for:
    - 1. Commission of fraud or a criminal offense in connection with obtaining, attempting to obtain, or performing a public (Federal, State, or local) transaction, or contract under a public transaction,
  - 2. Violation of any Federal or State antitrust statute, or,
  - 3. Commission of embezzlement, theft, forgery, bribery, falsification or destruction of records, making any false statement, or receiving stolen property,
  - c. It is not presently indicted for, or otherwise criminally or civilly charged by a governmental entity (Federal, State, or local) with commission of any of the offenses listed in the preceding subsection 2.b of this Certification,
  - d. It has not had one or more public transactions (Federal, State, or local) terminated for cause or default within a three-year period preceding this Certification,
  - e. If, at a later time, it receives any information that contradicts the statements of subsections 2.a 2.d above, it will promptly provide that information to FTA,
  - f. It will treat each lower tier contract or lower tier subcontract under its Project as a covered lower tier contract for purposes of 2 CFR part 1200 and 2 CFR part 180 if it:
    - 1. Equals or exceeds \$25,000,
  - 2. Is for audit services, or.

Cartification

- 3. Requires the consent of a Federal official, and
- g. It will require that each covered lower tier contractor and subcontractor:
- 1. Comply and facilitate compliance with the Federal requirements of 2 CFR parts 180 and 1200, and
- 2. Assure that each lower tier participant in its Project is not presently declared by any Federal department or agency to be:
  - a. Debarred from participation in its federally funded Project,
  - b. Suspended from participation in its federally funded Project,
  - c. Proposed for debarment from participation in its federally funded Project,
  - d. Declared ineligible to participate in its federally funded Project,
  - e. Voluntarily excluded from participation in its federally funded Project, or
  - f. Disqualified from participation in its federally funded Project, and
- (3) It will provide a written explanation as indicated on a page attached in FTA's TrAMS platform or the Signature Page if it or any of its principals, including any of its first tier Subrecipients or its Third-Party Participants at a lower tier, is unable to certify compliance with the preceding statements in this Certification Group.

<u>Gertinication</u>			
Contractor:			
Signature of Authorized Official:	Date	_/	/
Name and Title of Contractor's Authorized Official:			
<del></del>			

#### **BUS TESTING CERTIFICATION**

The undersigned bidder [Contractor/Manufacturer] certifies that the vehicle model or vehicle models offered in this bid submission complies with 49 U.S.C 5318(e) and FTA's implementing regulation at 49 CFR Part 665.

A copy of the test report (for each bid ITEM) prepared by the Federal Transit Administration's (FTA) Altoona, Pennsylvania Bus Testing Center is attached to this certification and is a true and correct copy of the test report as prepared by the facility.

The undersigned understands that misrepresenting the testing status of a vehicle acquired with Federal financial assistance may subject the undersigned to civil penalties as outlined in the U.S. Department of Transportation's regulation on Program Fraud Civil Remedies, 49 CFR Part 31. In addition, the undersigned understands that FTA may suspend or debar a manufacturer under the procedures in 49 CFR Part 29.,

Name of Bidder/Company Name:				
Type or print name:				
Signature of authorized representative:				
pate of Signature://				

## PRE-AWARD FMVSS COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION

As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart D,	(the recipient)
certifies that it received, at the pre-award stage, a copy of	
	's (the manufacturer) self-certification
information stating that the vehicles,	
(number and description of vehicles), will comply with the relevant Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards issued by the Nation	onal Highway Traffic Safety Administration in 49 CFR part 571.
Date:	
Recipient Authorized Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title :	
PRE-AWARD CERTIFICATION OF FMVSS INAPPLICABILI	тү
As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart D,:	(the recipient)
certifies that it received at the pre-award stage, a statement from	
	(the manufacturer) indicating
that the vehicles,	
(number and description of vehicles), will not be subject to the Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards issued by the National	Highway Traffic Safety Administration in 49 CFR part 571.
Date:	
Recipient Authorized Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	

## PRE-AWARD PURCHASER'S REQUIREMENTS CERTIFICATION

As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart B,	(the recipient) certifies that the
vehicles to be purchased,	(number and description of vehicles) from ,
	(the manufacturer), are the same product
described in the recipient's solicitation specification and that the proposed manufacturer is a re-	esponsible manufacturer with the capability to produce
vehicles that meet the specifications set forth in the solicitation.	
Date :	
Recipient Authorized Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title :	

## TRANSIT VEHICLE MANUFACTURER (TVM) DBE CERTIFICATION

Pursuant to the provisions of Section 105(f) of the Surface Transportation Assistance Act of 1982, each bidder for this contract must certify that it has complied with the requirements of 49 CFR Part 26.49, regarding the participation of Disadvantaged Business Enterprises (DBE) in FTA assisted procurements of transit vehicles. Absent this certification, properly completed and signed, a bid shall be deemed non-responsive.

## **Certification:**

I hereby certify, for the bidder named below, that it has complied with the provisions of 49 CFR Part 26.49 and that I am duly authorized by said bidder to make this certification.

BIDDER/COMPANY				
Name of Bidder/Company			 	
Signature of Representative		<u>.</u>	 	
Type or Print Name			 	
Title	Date _		 /	

## POST-DELIVERY FMVSS COMPLIANCE CERTIFICATION

As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart D,	(the recipient) certifies that it received,
at the post-delivery stage, a copy of	's the (manufacturer) self-certification
information stating that the vehicles,	(number
and description of vehicles), comply with the relevant Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards is	sued by the National Highway Traffic Safety
Administration in 49 CFR part 571.	
Date :	
Recipient Authorized Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title:	
POST-DELIVERY CERTIFICATION OF FMVSS INAP  As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart D,	
the pre-award stage, a statement from ,	
manufacturer) indicating that the vehicles	
subject to the Federal Motor Vehicle Safety Standards issued by the National Highway Traffic Sa	fety Administration in 49 CFR part 571.
Date :	
Recipient Authorized Signature:	
Print Name:	
Title :	

## POST-DELIVERY PURCHASER'S REQUIREMENTS CERTIFICATION

As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart C,		(the recipient) certifies that a resident
inspector,	(the resident inspect	or – not an agent or employee of the
manufacturer), <u>was at</u>		's (the manufacturer),
manufacturing site during the period of manufacture of th		
description of the vehicles). The inspector monitored man	nufacturing and completed a report on the m	anufacture of the vehicles and provided
accurate records of all vehicle construction activities. The	e report addresses how the construction and	operation of the vehicles fulfill the contract
specifications. After reviewing the report, visually inspect	ing the vehicles, and performance testing the	e vehicles, the recipient certifies that the vehicles
meet the contract specifications.		
Date :		
Recipient Authorized Signature:		
Print Name:		
Title:		
POST-DELIVERY	PURCHASER'S REQUIREMENTS CERT	FICATION
As required by 49 CFR part 663 – Subpart C, after visual	ly inspecting and road testing the contract ve	ehicles,
	(the recipient) certifies that the vehicles	S,
		r and description of vehicles) from
	(the manufacturer),meet the contract s	
Date :		
Recipient Authorized Signature:		
Print Name:		
Title :		